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The below is attributable to Spokesperson Heather Nauert:

Deputy Secretary of State John J. Sullivan and USAID Administrator Mark Green
met today with representatives from international and non-governmental
organizations to discuss developments in Yemen, and the dire humanitarian
situation there. They discussed the importance of maintaining unimpeded
access at the key Red Sea ports of Hudaydah and Saleef, and keeping road
networks open, in order to deliver critical commercial goods, including fuel,
and humanitarian aid to all Yemenis in need throughout the country. The
representatives expressed concern about Coalition operations in Hudaydah
governorate, warned that an offensive would have harmful impact on civilians,
and reinforced the need for all parties to allow assistance and relief
providers to conduct their neutral and impartial humanitarian relief actions
to assist the civilian population in all areas of Yemen.

The Deputy Secretary reaffirmed the U.S. Government’s support for the efforts
of UN Special Envoy for Yemen Martin Griffiths to advance a diplomatic
solution that avoids further escalation and to restart talks.
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MODERATOR: Thank you very much, and good morning everyone. Thank you for
joining us for today’s background call on Secretary Pompeo’s upcoming trip to
Kuala Lumpur, Singapore, and Jakarta. We’re pleased that we are joined today
by [Senior State Department Official]. For purposes of this call, he will be
referred to as a senior State Department official. As a reminder, today’s
call is on background and will be embargoed until the conclusion of the call.

So with that, I’m happy to turn it over to our senior State Department
official for some brief opening remarks, and then we’ll take your questions.
Sir.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Good morning. Delighted to talk to you all
about Secretary Pompeo’s imminent travel to Southeast Asia. He is going out
to the region this week for a series of bilateral and multilateral meetings
to advance the security of the United States and the region, underscore our
support for the rules-based order, reaffirm our commitment to friends and
allies, and demonstrate our robust engagement in the Indo-Pacific region.

Yesterday, the Secretary gave a speech at the Indo-Pacific Business Forum
right here in Washington laying out the administration’s economic vision for
a free and open Indo-Pacific rooted in respect for sovereignty, the rule of
law, and sustainable prosperity. Secretary Pompeo will echo those themes
while on this trip.

A key destination for the trip is Singapore. Singapore is the 2018 chair of
ASEAN, and in that capacity plays a convening role for four separate
multilateral gatherings, annual gatherings, that Secretary Pompeo will attend
with his foreign minister counterparts from across the Indo-Pacific.

First, the Secretary himself chairs the Lower Mekong Initiative Ministerial
Meeting, at which he will reinforce our partnership on transboundary
cooperation with the five Lower Mekong partner countries. These include
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Burma, Cambodia, Thailand, Laos, and Vietnam. The discussions include many
topics, as well as water resource management, which is quite timely, given
the recent dam tragedy in Laos and severe flooding in Burma. And we, of
course, offer our condolences to the peoples of both of those countries.

Next, in a ministerial meeting with the 10 member-states of ASEAN, Secretary
Pompeo will co-chair a meeting and underscore the importance of our strategic
partnership with ASEAN, highlight our commitment to this entity and ASEAN
centrality, and address various regional security and partnership economics.

Next, in the East Asia Summit, or EAS ministerial, Secretary Pompeo will meet
his 17 counterparts to address the region’s most critical security
challenges, including the denuclearization of the DPRK, the contested South
China Sea, terrorism, maritime and cyber security, and the crisis in Rakhine
State, among other topics. Both this U.S.-ASEAN meeting and the EAS meeting
help advance respective summits at the leaders level that will take place in
Singapore in November.

Finally, at the ASEAN Regional Forum, Secretary Pompeo will work with his 26
counterparts from across the region to establish practical cooperation to
address nontraditional security threats, including cooperation on
humanitarian assistance and disaster relief. Also quite timely, given several
natural disasters recently in Southeast Asia.

During the period of August 3rd through the 4th – Friday and Saturday in
Singapore – Secretary Pompeo will also have the opportunity to meet with his
hosts, Singaporean Prime Minister Lee and Foreign Minister Balakrishnan, to
reinforce our bilateral strategic partnership and discuss shared security and
economic priorities, including our longstanding cooperation to build capacity
across the sub-region.

On his way to Singapore, Secretary Pompeo will stop in Malaysia to meet on
August 3rd with Prime Minister Mahathir, following his historic election and
a peaceful transition of authorities in Malaysia recently. This will bolster
our comprehensive partnership with Malaysia on many shared interests,
including trade and counterterrorism.

On the return trip, Secretary Pompeo will stop in Indonesia to meet with
President Jokowi and Foreign Minister Retno to reaffirm our Comprehensive
Strategic Partnership and our multidimensional bilateral relationship with
the world’s third-largest democracy. Indonesia also assumes a role on the UN
Security Council in January 2019, and we look forward to discussing mutual
interests in the United Nations while in Jakarta.

With that, I would be delighted to take questions.

MODERATOR: Thank you very much. We’ll go to our first question now.

OPERATOR: Thank you. And just a reminder, if you wish to ask a question,
please press * then 1. And our first question comes from the line of Matthew
Lee with Associated Press. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi there. Thank you. I’ve got two very brief ones. One is that ever



since the President’s comments yesterday about he’s willing to speak with the
Iranians and the Secretary’s meeting with the Omani foreign minister, whose
country has been a liaison or a facilitator of U.S.-Iran talks in the past,
and the fact I guess also that Zarif is going to be in Singapore, is expected
to be there, any plans for a meeting there? And secondly, other than the talk
of the East Asia ministerial on North Korea, are there any – is there any
North Korea component to this trip that you have not discussed yet? Thank
you.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you, Matt. Iran is not a member of
any of the multilateral gatherings that I have described, so there are no
plans for any engagement with Iran. Related issues, of course – terrorism and
proliferation – will be discussed at several of these meetings.

As for the DPRK, DPRK North Korea is, in fact, a member of the ASEAN Regional
Forum. That gathers 27 countries, so they’ll be in the room, and there will
certainly be discussions about denuclearization of North Korea, as there
traditionally are at these gatherings. Thank you.

MODERATOR: Thank you. And go on to the next question, please.

OPERATOR: Thank you. And our next question comes from the line of John Hudson
with Washington Post. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thanks for doing the call. As you know, the ASEAN Regional
Forum has sort of historically – not since 10 years – starting in 2000, it’s
been a forum to meet – have ministerial meetings with the U.S. and the North
Korean foreign minister. I think it’s happened four times since 2000. Is the
U.S. seeking a meeting with the North Korean foreign minister?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you, John. As I noted, the DPRK is a
member of this grouping, the ASEAN Regional Forum, which is terminal at the
ministerial level, if you will. There are activities throughout the year,
workshops, work streams and the like, and it culminates with this ministerial
in Singapore. So DPRK will be in the room for that meeting, but I think it’s
a good opportunity for me to emphasize that our goal vis-a-vis North Korea
remains the same, and that is to achieve the final, fully verified
denuclearization of the DPRK, as agreed to by Chairman Kim in Singapore just
a short few weeks back. And our policy from before the Singapore summit
remains the policy after the Singapore summit. The only difference is that
the chairman has committed to our mutual goal.

So with all of these countries in the room – they all are also members of the
United Nations and have an obligation to implement UN Security Council
sanctions. So there will be reminders of those obligations for those
participants. Beyond that, I have nothing more to announce about any
bilateral meetings there in Singapore. My focus today is on the four
multilateral gatherings.

MODERATOR: Thank you very much. We’ll go to the next question, please.

OPERATOR: Thank you. And as a reminder, please press * then 1 for any



questions or comments. And our next question goes to the line of Lesley
Wroughton with Reuters. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Yes, hi. Let me try this again. So we know that Iran is not part of
ASEAN or anything but what about a meeting on the sidelines or something
informal? That would be number one, because that would be the natural
question, is: Would there be just a meeting, an informal meeting on the
sidelines? The other one was when you – when – on China and trade, are there
any decisions to meet with the Chinese officials to discuss the trade dispute
between the U.S. and Beijing? And then while we’re about it, there are
reports that the Secretary could be meeting with the Turkish foreign minister
in Singapore, not part of ASEAN but on the sidelines. Can you confirm that?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: I think it’d be helpful to describe
generally in terms of who’s there in Singapore. The official meetings
culminate in the largest gathering, the ASEAN Regional Forum, which includes
27 countries. Any other senior officials in town would be there as guests of
the chair for other business. So I don’t have any information to offer today
on bilateral meetings, but some of the countries you cited are not part of
those gatherings and so there are no plans to engage them.

With regards to any trade issues, in the context of the East Asia Summit, the
U.S.-ASEAN Ministerial, and the ASEAN Regional Forum, there are certainly
discussions about various countries’ desires to see a region that is
transparent, where trade is free and fair, and all countries have respected
sovereignty and foreign policies. That’s the core of our Indo-Pacific
strategy. So in that regard, certainly Secretary Pompeo will be underscoring
the importance of these economic and commercial elements. But the ASEAN
Regional Forum and the East Asia Summit are also important gatherings to talk
about security matters, and that tends to be quite prominent at those
gatherings.

MODERATOR: Thank you very much. We’ll go to the next question now.

OPERATOR: Thank you, and our next question comes from the line of Nick
Wadhams with Bloomberg News. Please go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, [Senior State Department Official], thanks very much. Can you
talk about whether the Secretary is concerned by this finding that North
Korea may be working on new ballistic missiles, ICBMs, in a research facility
in the country, and if that’s something he would raise?

And then just to try to put one more point on it, you mentioned with Iran
there are no plans for any engagement with Iran at this summit, but on the
issue of North Korea, so you had nothing to announce about a bilateral
meeting. So are you not ruling out the possibility of a bilateral with North
Korea’s foreign minister? Thanks.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you, Nick. First, on any reports that
you’ve referred to in the press recently about missile technology and
pursuits, I don’t have any comment, in particular no comment on matters of
intelligence.



With regards to the potential encounters in Singapore, let me make a
distinction. The DPRK is in the room as a member of the ASEAN Regional Forum
among these 27 countries. So there will be discussions that are inclusive of
North Korea. Iran is not a member of any of these four gatherings that I’ve
described today. So I am in a position to say there are no plans for
engagement with Iran.

With regards to potential encounters, pull-asides, bilateral meetings, all of
those are possible with members of the ASEAN Regional Forum, the East Asia
Summit, the U.S.-ASEAN gathering. I don’t have any announcements today, but
it’s natural to get a lot of business done, and there are chance encounters,
there are sometimes planned encounters, but we’re not there yet for any
announcements.

MODERATOR: Thank you very much. We’ll go on to the next question.

OPERATOR: And our last question comes from the line of Abigail Williams with
NBC News. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Yes, thanks so much. My question was actually asked, but following
up on my colleague’s question, do you have specific concerns regarding North
Korea? A lot of different reports have been coming out about violations, the
transferring of fuel, the missile facility. Are there specific concerns that
you hope to address with the ASEAN counterparts regarding North Korea while
you’re there?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you, Abigail. I think it’s a good
opportunity to reiterate, from our perspective, all UN member states are
required to implement UN Security Council sanctions, resolutions, and we
expect them all to continue doing so. I think that will be a point that will
be addressed during these gatherings as we all strive for the ultimate goal,
and that is the final, fully verified denuclearization of the DPRK, as agreed
to by Chairman Kim.

With regards to some of the concerns that you’ve raised, we too remain
concerned about the scale of North Korea’s illicit procurement, in particular
of refined petroleum products via UN-prohibited ship-to-ship transfers. And
we use these meetings as opportunities to remind all countries of their
obligations and adherence of UN Security Council resolutions. These
gatherings that will take place in Singapore are a very good opportunity to
do that, and we will plan to do so. Secretary Pompeo will plan to do so.

MODERATOR: All right, thank you very much. Thank you all for joining us
today. As a reminder, this call is on background. We will refer to our
speaker as a senior State Department official. One more thing? Sorry.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Just in conclusion, [Moderator], if I
could, I want to remind our journalists who are participating today this is
not the first time for Secretary Pompeo to travel to Southeast Asia as
Secretary of State. He’s been to Singapore with the President and to Vietnam
as Secretary of State recently. But this trip comprises three countries, very
important partners, and I’ve already underscored the strategic opportunities



presented by the multilateral gathering.

So we really look forward to all of these meetings to advance our Indo-
Pacific strategy and recommit to the importance of regional cooperation.
There’s a lot of multilateral structure in the region. These ASEAN-centered
meetings are particularly important. There’s more of course – APEC and other
institutions – but they are the cornerstone of a free and open region. So
we’ll be working with our partners bilaterally and multilaterally to create
an Indo-Pacific that is secure, peaceful, and prosperous. Thank you.

MODERATOR: Thank you, sir, and thank you all for joining us. Again, this call
is on background, and we will refer to our speaker as a senior State
Department official. The embargo is now lifted. We wish you a wonderful
afternoon. Thank you.
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Press Releases: State Department
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Washington, DC
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The Department of State has designated Abdul Rehman al-Dakhil as a Specially
Designated Global Terrorist (SDGT) under Section 1(b) of Executive Order
(E.O.) 13224, which imposes sanctions on foreign persons who have committed,
or pose a significant risk of committing, acts of terrorism that threaten the
security of U.S. nationals or the national security, foreign policy, or
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economy of the United States. Today’s designations seek to deny Dakhil the
resources to plan and carry out terrorist attacks. Among other consequences,
all of his property and interests subject to U.S. jurisdiction are blocked,
and U.S. persons are generally prohibited from engaging in any transactions
with him.

Abdul Rehman al-Dakhil is a longtime member of the U.S. designated Foreign
Terrorist Organization (FTO) and SDGT Lashkar e-Tayyiba (LeT) and was an
operational leader for LeT’s attacks in India between 1997 and 2001. In 2004,
Dakhil was captured in Iraq by UK forces, then held in U.S. custody in Iraq
and Afghanistan until his transfer to Pakistan in 2014. After his release
from Pakistani custody, Dakhil returned to work for LeT. In 2016, Dakhil was
the LeT divisional commander for the Jammu region in the state of Jammu and
Kashmir. As of early 2018, Dakhil remained a senior commander in LeT.

Today’s action notifies the U.S. public and the international community that
Abdul Rehman al-Dakhil has committed, or poses a significant risk of
committing, acts of terrorism. Designations of terrorist individuals and
groups expose and isolate organizations and individuals, and deny them access
to the U.S. financial system. Moreover, designations can assist or complement
the law enforcement actions of other nations. In addition, it is a crime to
knowingly provide, or attempt or conspire to provide, material support or
resources to a designated FTO.

A list of State Department-designated FTOs and SDGTs is available here:
http://www.state.gov/j/ct/list/index.htm.
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On behalf of the Government of the United States of America, I offer
congratulations to His Majesty King Mohammed VI and the Moroccan people as
they celebrate the Feast of the Throne on July 30.

The United States is proud to work together with Morocco on security
cooperation, cultural and educational exchanges, and efforts to promote
economic opportunities for our two peoples. In the spirit of the longstanding
friendship between our people and governments, we look forward to deepening
our strong relationship that has endured for over two centuries. Ours is a
strategic partnership as we work together to advance our shared vision of a
secure, stable, and prosperous North Africa and Middle East.

I wish His Majesty the King and the people of Morocco a joyful celebration.

The Office of Website Management, Bureau of Public Affairs, manages this site
as a portal for information from the U.S. State Department.
External links to other Internet sites should not be construed as an
endorsement of the views or privacy policies contained therein.

Press Releases: Advancing a Free and
Open Indo-Pacific
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Secretary Michael R. Pompeo today addressed the Indo-Pacific Business Forum
in Washington, DC, to launch the economic and commercial pillars of the Trump
Administration’s Indo-Pacific strategy. Before top U.S. business leaders and
foreign dignitaries at the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, Secretary Pompeo
detailed how U.S. business engagement in the Indo-Pacific is essential to the
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U.S. mission to promote peace and prosperity.

The Indo-Pacific Business Forum demonstrated the Administration’s whole-of-
government commitment to advancing a free and open Indo-Pacific. Along with
Secretary Pompeo, senior Administration officials who addressed the Forum
include: Secretary of Commerce Wilbur Ross, Secretary of Energy Rick Perry,
U.S. Agency for International Development Administrator Mark Green, Overseas
Private Investment Corporation President and CEO Ray Washburne, and Acting
Export-Import Bank President and Chairman Jeffrey Gerrish.

Secretary Pompeo emphasized the critical role of the U.S. private sector in
ensuring a sustainable, financially responsible economic future for the Indo-
Pacific. He launched new initiatives to accelerate U.S. private investment
and support job-creating U.S. export opportunities in the areas of digital
economy, infrastructure, and energy. He also reaffirmed the Administration’s
support for the Better Utilization of Investments Leading to Development
(BUILD) Act, which would more than double the U.S. government’s development-
finance capacity, to $60 billion, to support U.S. private investment in
strategic opportunities abroad.

From August 1-5, Secretary Pompeo will travel to the Indo-Pacific to discuss
America’s economic and strategic vision with regional partners. He will
travel first to Malaysia to discuss strengthening the Comprehensive
Partnership and advancing common security and economic interests. He will
next travel to Singapore to meet with Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong and
Foreign Minister Vivian Balakrishnan, as well as attend the ASEAN Regional
Forum, the East Asia Summit Ministerial, the U.S.-ASEAN Ministerial, and the
Lower Mekong Initiative Ministerial. Finally, in Indonesia, he will discuss
advancing our shared security and bilateral trade and investment goals.

At the Indo-Pacific Business Forum, Secretary Pompeo announced $113.5 million
in new U.S. economic initiatives to support foundational areas of the future:
digital economy, energy, and infrastructure. This represents a strategic
investment in deeper engagement with the Indo-Pacific while growing our own
economy and creating jobs at home. Details of all of Secretary Pompeo’s
announcements are below.

Digital Connectivity and Cybersecurity Partnership

Through the Digital Connectivity and Cybersecurity Partnership, the United
States will improve partner countries’ digital connectivity and expand
opportunities for U.S. technology exports. In addition to establishing
public-private partnerships to build digital infrastructure, this initiative
will deploy technical assistance to improve partner countries’ regulatory
policies and cybersecurity.

Infrastructure Transaction and Assistance Network

The Infrastructure Transaction and Assistance Network is a whole-of-
government U.S. effort to support productive infrastructure investment. A new
interagency body, led by the National Economic Council, will coordinate U.S.
government efforts to assess projects, direct development finance, and



provide technical assistance to partner countries. The United States will set
up a new Indo-Pacific Transaction Advisory Fund to help partners access
private legal support for contract negotiations.

Asia EDGE – Enhancing Development and Growth through Energy

Asia EDGE will strengthen energy security and promote energy access across
the Indo-Pacific. The initiative will grow foreign energy markets and boost
U.S. energy exports by expanding public-private partnerships, fostering
business-to-business connections, and helping partner governments set market-
based energy policies. Asia EDGE will also catalyze private capital by
partnering with firms and international financial institutions on pooled
finance, insurance and risk mitigation, commercial advocacy, and project
development.

Millennium Challenge Corporation Compact with Mongolia

Secretary Pompeo announced at the Indo-Pacific Business Forum that the
Millennium Challenge Corporation will implement a $350 million compact with
Mongolia to enhance sustainable water supply to the Mongolian capital of
Ulaanbaatar.

Support for Regional Institutions

Secretary Pompeo also announced strengthened support for important regional
institutions in the Indo-Pacific, including the Association of Southeast
Asian Nations (ASEAN) and U.S.-ASEAN Connect, Asia-Pacific Economic
Cooperation (APEC), and the Lower Mekong Initiative, along with a first-ever
contribution to the Indian Ocean Rim Association.

The Department of State has published a calendar listing upcoming U.S.
diplomatic and commercial engagements focused on the Indo-Pacific, including
new conferences, trade missions, and other events in the United States and
overseas.
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